Implications for the profession: A letter to PRSA members from the Board of Directors

Earlier this year, PRSA's Board of Directors wrote to PRSA leadership regarding the Society's own policy for dealing with attack journalism. The letter is reproduced below.



ADVANCING THE PROFESSION AND THE PROFESSIONAL.

Dear PRSA member:

We wanted to write to you about a situation that is of great concern to us, and has implications for our profession. For those in the spotlight, an accepted practice in media relations has been to make their organizations available to reporters promptly and as often as needed to ensure the "free flow of accurate and truthful information." In fact, the PRSA Member Code of Ethics lists as its first core principle that "protecting and advancing the free flow of accurate and truthful information is essential to serving the public interest and contributing to informed decision-making in a democratic society."

Today, determining how best to support the free flow of information has become more complex than ever before, since the definitions of "reporter" and "media" are being continually redefined. There are no clear answers to basic questions: Who is a "legitimate" citizen reporter? What are the blogosphere's standards for accurate and truthful reporting? Who holds commentators accountable for their writings?

Take a close look at the PRSA Member Code of Ethics and you'll see that it takes no position on an organization's decision to work with some media and refuse to engage with others. The key words in the first core principle of PRSA's Member Code of Ethics are "accurate" and "truthful." Those two words are fundamental to whether individuals, politicians or corporations have abided by our code. Just as important — and a key element within PRSA's mission and vision — is that communications be "respectful." A disregard for respectful communication has been an issue in this year's presidential campaign, and it should be a concern in all public dialogue.

PRSA has itself been confronted with these very complex issues in recent years. One publisher, Jack O'Dwyer, has repeatedly stepped far beyond the bounds of accurate and professional reporting. For years Jack O'Dwyer has, in PRSA's view, subjected PRSA's leadership and volunteers to innuendo and personal attacks in his print and Internet publications. But it's not just his writings. He has also pursued these attacks on PRSA volunteers through calls to employers, associates and the hometown media of volunteer leaders who agreed to serve PRSA on the national, regional and local levels, calling into question their ethics or professional standards in choosing to associate with PRSA.

That happened most recently last month, when O'Dwyer took his campaign against PRSA beyond the pages of his publications and began calling and e-mailing work associates and supervisors of a volunteer committee chair. O'Dwyer shared his personal and very negative views on PRSA with several of this individual's workplace associates, questioning how the organization could want to be associated with PRSA through the work of a volunteer who was employed by the organization. This telephone and e-mail campaign made it so uncomfortable that this individual chose to withdraw from the committee rather than take valuable time to mount a defense of PRSA with all of the people O'Dwyer contacted.

Were this but one example of O'Dwyer's techniques for attacking PRSA and its leaders, it would probably be worthy of response. But calling associates, supervisors, local media and others to criticize PRSA is all too common, and has occurred repeatedly. He has even called reporters in host cities for PRSA International Conferences, again delivering his attacks on PRSA. In our view, it is not the normal role of an objective reporter, nor a part of respectful discourse, to rally other media to an attack campaign or to call a PRSA volunteer's business associates to challenge a co-worker's service to the profession. The ongoing lack of respect for PRSA volunteers and staff has made any attempts at dialogue unproductive for the Society, which is why PRSA has decided to limit its contact with O'Dwyer. For the thousands of members who are committed to PRSA, we are pleased to report that PRSA's membership level continues to reach new heights, with good membership experiences bringing new members to the organization every single day.

As an organization, PRSA is facing one of the more extreme examples of attack "journalism" — but this is also an example well worth remembering. In today's world there are more and more passionate but discordant voices that, as a result of technology, seize a bullhorn to create their own bully pulpit. As public relations professionals, how should we advise our organizations and clients in such situations? At PRSA, we think it is our responsibility to live up to our Member Code of Ethics by working with those who are committed to advancing the free flow of accurate and truthful information.

The 2008 PRSA Board of Directors

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Jeffrey P. Juliu APR Chair & Chief Executive Officer

Michael G. Cherenson, APR Chair-Flect

Rosanno M. Fiske, APR

Mury Deming Sarber, APR, Fellow PASA Secretary

Rhoda Weiss, APR, Fellow PRSA Immodulete Past Chair

Lesdie J. Backus, APR

Thomas E. Eppes, 499, Felhio PR3A

Decinis Julio Gaschen, APR Juli Haunes, APR, Fellow FRS4

Motion Husborn, Ph.D. AFR, Fellow L Margaret Ann Henren APR

David M. Jere, APR

Francis Onofrio, 4PA

Philip A. late. APR

Christopher Veranda, 416

President and COO Witham M. Murcai